Minutes of Pembrey and Burry Port Town Council

Finance Committee Meeting

Thursday 11th January 2018
Present:
Cllrs David Owens, Mrs Amanda Fox, Mrs Mary Wenman, Peter Freeman, Michael Theodoulou and Mrs Moira Thomas (substitute for Cllr John James).
Officers:
Mrs Melanie Carroll-Cliffe (Town Clerk).
Minute taker:
Ed Davies (Administrative Assistant)

(Burry Port Memorial Hall, Meeting Room, Burry Port 9.40am – 11.50am)

1. To receive apologies for absence

In the absence of the Chairman and Vice Chairman, it was proposed and agreed that Cllr David Owens chair the meeting.

Apologies were received from Cllr John James and from the RFO.
2. To receive members’ declarations of interest
Cllr Mrs Mary Wenman declared an interest in agenda item 5 due to her involvement with the Parks Appeal Committee.
Cllr Mrs Moira Thomas declared an interest in agenda item 5, due to the reference to her under that item.
3. To confirm the minutes of the meeting held on Thursday 14th December 2017
The Committee approved the minutes of the meeting as a true record.
The Clerk gave the RFO’s apologies that there was no Budget Monitoring Report prepared for this meeting.

Members expressed concern as they felt there would have been income and expenditure from the budget that should be known by members and that it would seem necessary for a Finance meeting to discuss them.

The Clerk responded that the data being requested would be provided in the next full Town Council meeting on 17th January.

There followed a discussion upon the outcome of the meeting with the RFO on 4th January, which had looked at what information the RFO provided for Committee budget monitoring reports.
4. To consider any matters arising from the minutes
P2 (7) – Update on budget setting for the 2018/19 financial year
Cllr Michael Theodoulou provided a list of all of the changes agreed from the meeting of the Four Chairs and the RFO on the 4th January, as follows:

· Virements made by Committee to be recorded immediately

· An additional column in the monthly report showing what has been committed but not yet spent
· A pre-authorisation system to be implemented which:
· Centres around a Purchase Order system, with all purchases needing approval before spending.

· Creation of clear authorisation levels of spending for TSO and Clerk
· Additional detail to be included for the budget monitoring report

It was discussed that the new TSO would benefit from having this clarity upon the purchasing procedure when he commences.
In response to a query, the Clerk clarified that the additional £1,000 budget for internal decorations covered all halls.

P3 (8) – to consider any referred matters from the other Committees

Pembrey Memorial Hall update

The Clerk stated that she was awaiting the quotes for the mains gas alternatives, as requested by the Facilities Management Committee. She clarified that the work could be done but required a qualified gas engineer to assess and provide a report to British Gas.
Cllr Michael Theodoulou added that the delays had been caused by the limited availability of the gas engineers and the Christmas holidays. He felt that expert advice might be needed prior to the purchase. 

There followed a discussion of the need for an energy conservation assessment across all of the Council’s properties, and for this to include both indoor and outdoor electric lights.

5. Outstanding Invoices 
Cllr Mrs Moira Thomas stated that she was happy to pay the outstanding invoice in her name, but that she was awaiting her expenses from trips to Nottingham and Llandudno which she had submitted to the RFO. She also enquired about a promised donation from the Mayor’s fund to Water Aid.
Cllr David Owens (as Mayor) responded that if the donation was directly to Water Aid, he was happy to oblige.

The Clerk stated that she had no information about the delay regarding the expenses for the visit to Nottingham and she would query this with the RFO. She advised that the expenses in relation to the visit to Llandudno were being processed.
There followed a discussion about the expenses procedure, where the Clerk confirmed that there was a standard expenses form for members to complete and that the turnaround was usually one week from their submission. 

It was agreed that a procedure document for members to follow in claiming expenses should be prepared.
ACTION: CLERK/RFO
There followed a discussion, exploring the options of opening a business account with a card, although this was not generally favoured.
There was a discussion about what would be happening to the £150 expenses allocated to each Town Councillor. It had been suggested that unclaimed money could be accumulated to be used as a grant fund, but as yet no Council resolution had been made to that effect. Cllr Michael Theodoulou stated that if Councillors claimed the money and then individually donated it, they needed to be mindful that they would be eligible to pay tax on the claimed amount. 
The Clerk stated that this year’s payments had not been budgeted for and all payments were coming out of reserves. In future they would be budgeted for but that there was potential for further increases to the allocation in light of the draft report of the Independent Remuneration Panel.
There followed a discussion of the changing role and expectations of a Town Councillor, with some members expressing that such an allocation helped reduce the barriers to becoming a Councillor that some people faced, as it helped towards travel costs, or other financial burdens. 

In relation to the invoice owed by the Parks Appeal Committee, Cllr Mrs Mary Wenman stated that the organisation felt that as the Council is taking over the park, it should forego these hire charges for the fundraising event at the Memorial Hall. She was advised that she should state its views in writing, for consideration by the Fees and Charges Sub-Committee.
A discussion followed regarding the Council’s hire charges generally and whether these were impacting upon usage. Members were informed that usage of the Council’s facilities seem to be continuing to steadily increase.
6. To consider the budget monitoring report
As there was no report to consider, there was no discussion of this agenda item.
7. Update on budget setting for the 2018/19 financial year
Cllr David Owens stated that all Committees had assessed their budgets and it looked certain that it would result in a significant increase in the precept. He reminded members that at public meetings held previously, the public had overwhelmingly supported an increase to the precept to secure services and facilities. He added that Town Councils across Wales were doing similarly, and many were facing much higher increases.
Cllr Michael Theodoulou reminded members that the deadline for setting the precept was fast approaching and there were still issues to resolve. He PROPOSED that the matter be delegated to the Four Chairs Committee to carry out the outstanding work due to the time pressures and for the Four Chairs to meet regularly to reach a decision, so that the budget could be approved at the February Town Council meeting.
Members AGREED unanimously in favour of the proposal.

Cllr Michael Theodoulou wished to remind members that they were entitled to attend the Four Chairs Committee meetings if they had any concerns.

ACTION: CLERK AND FOUR CHAIRS
8. To consider the purchase of a new storage container to be sited at the cemetery (referral from Facilities Management Committee meeting of 04/01/18)
The Clerk informed members of the current situation, stating that without the containers there was a lack of storage for equipment on site and that one container needed replacement immediately and that another would be needed very soon also.

There followed a discussion of the benefits of purchase versus rental of containers, with members agreeing that in this instance purchase was the most cost-effective option, and that purchasing two simultaneously would likely make it cheaper. Members also discussed the lack of a “depreciation line” on assets in Committee budgets, as well as there being no capital headings. 

The Clerk informed members of the three quotes currently obtained as follows:

· £2300 + VAT (delivery inclusive)

· £2250 + £50 for delivery

· £2295 + £550 for delivery

She asked members to consider that if the Facilities Management Committee were unable to find the money via internal virement, the money would have to be drawn from reserves.

Members voted on the referred matter and APPROVED the recommendation for the purchase of the two containers.
ACTION: CLERK
9. To consider any referred matters from the other Committees

There were no other referred matters from any other Committees.

10. Any other competent business
The Clerk stated that there were two other matters that needed discussion. Firstly, the Fees and Charges Sub-Committee had not discussed or set any charges for the use of the meeting room and that there were enquiries coming into the office.

Cllr Michael Theodoulou stated that the Committee would first need to decide if the meeting room should be made available for non Town Council business. 

There followed a discussion where members felt it was important for Sub-Committees and Councillors to have somewhere to meet and even for a facility to meet with constituents. Many felt that there should be no charge for such usage. 
However, Members unanimously AGREED in favour of keeping the meeting room for Town Council meetings and business only.

There followed a discussion where members AGREED that where Councillors are meeting with groups such as the Litter Picking Group, there should be no charge.

The Clerk stated that a related issue that had arisen was the use of the meeting room by political groups of Councillors, following a request from the Labour members to use it to meet. There followed a discussion where members felt a resolution was needed from the Town Council.

Cllr Mrs Mary Wenman left the meeting at 11.40am

Labour members agreed not to use the facilities until the Council had made a resolution on the matter.

The Committee AGREED to refer the following to the Town Council:

· To consider whether any political group of Councillors using Council premises for meetings other than formal Committees should be charged a fee or not.
ACTION: CLERK

The Clerk stated that the second issue related to the water leak that Dwr Cymru had reported previously at the cemetery. She stated that the investigation into the matter had found no leak and instead related to increased usage by a neighbouring farmer. The Clerk was due to meet with the farmer the next day to discuss the matter further. She added that having investigated the bills, the Council paid a rateable amount and was not paying for the additional usage on the neighbouring property. She therefore wished to inform the members that it would appear as though the issue was resolved.
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